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On March 30, 1977, Brandi Summers and Tiffany Wise disappeared from their home in San Bernardino, California, after 

their mother, Beverly Wise, was murdered. The older girl, Brandi, was the natural daughter of Beverly and her first 

husband, Roy Summers, while Tiffany was the daughter of Beverly and Claude Wise, Beverly's husband at the time of 

the murder. 

 

The girls and Roy Summers were subsequently sighted in various locations in Nevada and the southwest. In 1980 a 

Garden City resident positively identified Brandi as having been in Boise from viewing a picture that investigators ran in 

The Idaho Statesman. Further investigation revealed witnesses who could place both girls in the care of appellant and 

led ultimately to appellant's arrest in Boise in 1980. 

 

The testimony of attorney Robert Aldridge, who was under subpoena, was also presented at trial. In 1977 Boyer had 

referred appellant to atty. Aldridge, and on two occasions in the summer of 1977 appellant had contacted atty. Aldridge 

by phone to talk to him about adoption questions she had. Both conversations resulted in Aldridge informing appellant 

that he could not or would not take her case. Preparatory to trial, Aldridge and appellant had a third conversation wherein 

she told him to tell her defense attorney, Mr. Wyman, anything Wyman wanted to know. At trial, the judge ruled that the 

1977 communications between appellant and Aldridge were privileged communications, but the privilege had been 

waived. Aldridge was ordered, over the objection of appellant, to testify to the content of the two conversations. 
 

Appellant was convicted of second degree kidnapping and sentenced to an indeterminate term of five years. She was   

granted probation after four months and her conviction was later reduced to a misdemeanor. 
 

The testimony of Boise Attorney, Robert Aldridge follows: 

 

 

 

 

This is an excerpt from almost 30 volumes of grand jury testimony with regard to the Wise/Summers kidnapping hearings and trial of 

Juanita Iwakiri. 

 

In this excerpt of testimony, an attorney in Boise Idaho (Robert Aldridge), is forced to give testimony from a conversation he had 

with Juanita Iwakiri about her contact with the missing and kidnapped girls. 

 

She initiated this conversation with him and was seeking advice about what to do with the kidnapped and missing girls (specifically, 

how to adopt them) that she had in her custody and control. 

 

This testimony is part of her appeal record where she is appealing her conviction and one of the points that she raises is that her 

comments and questions to this attorney (Robert Aldridge) should be protected by the attorney client privilege. 

 

These comments and questions, by Juanita Iwakiri herself…...to an attorney she called without being under any duress, would 

implicate her, Roy Summers, Vivian Casner and others in this case. 

 

 
 
 
 



 
 

Q. And can you tell the jury how it is this contact with the defendant came about? 

 
A. The phone call came into my office. I answered the phone; I don't believe there was a secretary in between on that. 

And a person on the other end said, “This is Tiny Iwakiri. Becky Boyer recommended me to you or referred me to you. 

Has she told you about me?” 

 

Q. What did you say? 

 
A. I said no, she had not. The person then said, “Well, I have got an adoption question I wanted to ask you about.” I then 
said, wait a second. I don't handle black market or under-the-counter types of adoptions. I will handle them if they are 
health and welfare type of adoption or if there is some religious or other organization involved that has a child, but I don't 
take things under the counter, next of kin or otherwise. 

 

Q. Did the defendant make any statements to you after you had told her that? 

 
A. Yes. She responded, “No, that is not what I'm talking about. The children are already here. They are my sister's.” 

I believe she said they were two girls. I think that she said that they were ages two and five but I am not totally sure about 

that. 

 

Q. Did you question her further about this adoption? 

 
A. I then told her it was office practice based on some past occurrences that I had been involved in and I had heard 

about with other attorneys to always investigate a case a little further if I decided I would take it. 

 

Q. So you didn't accept this case at that point? A. No. 

Q. You didn't accept employment? 

 

A. No. Further I told her there were times when you didn't always have to have an attorney, that it may turn out there's 
nothing could be done; she didn't need an attorney. So we should examine that situation further before we did anything. 

 

 Q. Did you question her further or did she volunteer information at that point ? 

 

A. At that point in time I remarked to her that it sounded like a messy situation with the sister involved. And she then 
stated, well, they weren't really the sister's children; that actually they were her I believe boyfriend's, the sister's 
boyfriend's, children, and that he had brought them up from California; that one was his and that one was his wife's, his 
California wife's, by a prior marriage. 

 

Q. Did she have occasion to make further statements concerning the nature of her legal problem? 

 

A. At that time I told her that I needed to have further information, that there were some problems that had to be looked 
at. You had to have a judicial termination of the rights of the natural parents, first of all, and that the only way you could 
that would be to have them served or to have them do a voluntary waiver which had to be in writing, notarized, and so 
forth. 

 

 Q. Did you have occasion to give her further advice about the natural parent? 

 

A. I told her there would have to be a determination who the natural parents were that still had rights. I asked her if the 
natural father was still alive of the one child and would he consent to an adoption. I believe I asked her also about the 
natural mother. She then responded that no, the natural father still was alive and I believe said that he was still looking 
for the children. And I think she said the authorities in California were also looking for the children. 

 

Q. Did she say anything about the natural mother? 

 

A. At that point in the conversation I don't believe she did. She referred to the natural mother several times in the total 
conversation we had.



 

 
 
 

 Q. Did she have occasion to make further comments at this time concerning these children? 

 
A. Yes. She told me, and again the sequence in which this occurred is a little bit vague in my mind. Tiny tended to hit 

points and go off to other points and then come back to them. Nevertheless I think at this point in the conversation, she 

stated that she was concerned about the two children because she did not think the sister and the boyfriend would take 

good care of them. The sister wasn't very — if I remember her words — consistent or concerned with their care. She also 

felt that the boyfriend had a tendency to be violent and might even physically harm the children; she was concerned 

about that. She also, at approximately this point in the conversation, indicated that the one of the two girls had medical 

problems. 

 

Q. Did she indicate what kind of medical problems? 

 
A. No sir. She did indicate that it was something that would get worse with age and required an extensive amount of 

medication and that she was concerned about that. She didn't think the sister and the boyfriend would take adequate 

care of that medical problem. 

 

Q. Did you tell her anything about all this? 

 
A. Yes. I told her that there were serious problems. I ran through the things you have to do to get a termination. And that 

you have to either serve them with the papers and then have a court proceeding or that you had to have a voluntary 

relinquishment of their rights waiver, and that wasn't always easy to get. I believe I then asked her again, because I was 

still vague in my own mind, was the natural father alive, was the natural mother alive. At this point in time she responded 

that no, the natural mother wasn't alive and very vaguely alluded to the fact she was dead in some manner. 

 

MR. GUHIN: Well, Your Honor, I am going to object to the use of the word very vaguely. I think it calls for speculation on 

the part of the jury. If he can relate what she said to him, the jury should be able to determine if she vaguely, you know, 

inferred      something. But I think we are getting a conclusion from the witness when he uses the words very vaguely. I think 

he should use the word that was told to him the best of his memory. 

 

 Q. Do you recollect what she told you about the mother? 

 

A. Now, this varied throughout the conversation. Her initial indications at the beginning of the conversation were simply 

that the natural mother was the first wife of the boyfriend and was in California. Later in the conversation the natural 

mother was dead in some manner. I believe her words were, “She's dead.” Towards the end of the conversation, she 

stated that the natural mother had in fact been killed. I don't remember whether she used the word killed or murdered. But 

in any event, had been killed, had not died a natural death. She also stated that the boyfriend had been involved in this 

killing. 

 

 Q. She did?  

 A. Yes, sir. 

 

 Q. How did she state that? 

 

 A. I believe her words were at that point in the conversation, that the natural boyfriend was about half crazy and that he  

had murdered or killed the California wife and that she was concerned that he might also physically harm the children or 

might physically harm her, Tiny.



 

 

Q. Tiny was concerned about that? 

 
A. Yes. She indicated a great deal of concern several times in the conversation that the boyfriend would physically harm 

her. She indicated at approximately this point in the conversation that she wanted to proceed with the adoption while they 

were gone. Apparently the boyfriend and sister was gone. She didn't say where. And she wanted to proceed with this 

adoption while they were gone without letting them know so that when they came back it would be all done and through 

and they couldn't do anything about it. I told her that there were two problems. Number one, that again in order to get an 

adoption, you had to terminate the parental rights and that required either a service on them of the appropriate papers or 

she supply them with the appropriate papers, either one of which they would have to be aware of. And, number two, that 

there was no way that you could do all of this in the time period she was talking about. Simply wasn't long enough. I also 

told her at this point that she had to be concerned about the natural father, that he was there in California and was 

looking for them. Obviously he was not going to consent to a waiver and was not going to be deemed to have abandoned 

the children and all this meant that she probably could not get a termination. 

 

Q. How did they respond to that advice? 

 
A. She reiterated again that she was very concerned about the children, that she wanted to see this done, and at this 

time point in time she wanted to proceed if she could at all do so. But I again told her I could see no way. I told there were 

two problems. Number one, in terms of the case itself. It was not a case I would take. I believe my exact words were `I 

wouldn't touch it with a ten foot pole for a million dollars.' Secondly, that she was going to have to be very careful of what 

she did because I didn't think there was any way she could get a termination under those circumstances, and I again 

described the problems. And I told her I also felt she should take a very close look at what she was doing in terms of 

possible criminal involvement, that she might be getting herself right into the middle of an accessory, aiding and abetting, 

or a conspiracy situation as to at least the one child, that that appeared to me to be a possible case of kidnapping; she 

should take a careful look at it. 

 

Q. Did you make any arrangements with her at this point for further contact? 

 
A. I told her I was sorry, that there was nothing I could do, I'd be happy to answer any other questions she had, if she had 

any, but I didn't see anything that could be done. I told her that she should watch out, be careful what she was doing. I 

asked her if she would let me know what her decision was, that I was interested in what happened, what she decided to 

do. 

 

Tr., Vol. 12, pp. 1617-26 (emphasis added.) 
 
 

Mr. Aldridge took the stance that there had existed no attorney client privilege between him and Mrs. Iwakiri, although he 
had been well informed that the right of privilege was being claimed by Mrs. Iwakiri and her defense counsel: 

 
Q. So to cut through everything, you didn't want to talk to Mr. Wyman until you got Mrs. Iwakiri's permission; is that true? 

 
A. Or order of the court. I don't know if permission is correct or not. The words I have used were unless she waives any 
potential client privilege. 

 
I then told Mrs. Iwakiri that I was not going to reveal that information to anyone save and except under actual court order 
or if Tiny would waive whatever client privilege might exist. I then asked her, Did Mr. Wyman, Jon, talk to you about that? 
And she answered, “Yes, he did. It's okay for you to tell Jon whatever he wants to know. You do whatever he says to do.” 
I then said, Now, I want to make it clear, you don't have to do this. I am not your attorney, this is not legal advice to you, 
nonetheless you don't have to do this; it's your choice.' She said, “No, you go ahead, whatever Jon wants you to do, you 
do.” I then said, Thank you. I don't recall if she said anything in the nature of goodbye, but we then terminated the 
conversation. I then went back in and told Mr. Wyman, “Tiny said it was okay for me to talk to you, to do whatever you 
said to do”. 
 
Tr., Vol. 11, pp. 1555-57 (emphasis added).



 
 

 
 

 Q. All right. Mrs. Iwakiri never said it was fine for you to tell Becky Boyer, did she?  
 
 A. In those words, no. 
 

Q. Mrs. Iwakiri never told you you had her permission to testify at the grand jury in California, did she?        

A. To the best of my memory Mrs. Iwakiri and I never discussed that particular question, no. 

 Q. You never called her and even let her know you were going down there, did you? 

 
 A. I saw no reason why I should, since she was not my client and I was acting under a subpoena. 

 
Q. If you saw no reason because she wasn't your client, why did you claim the attorney-client privilege when you got to  

California? 

 

A. Because I indicated to the court that I was not necessarily — in the hearings before Judge Morris and in hearing 

before the grand jury, I indicated to them that I myself did not feel there was an attorney-client privilege. Nevertheless 

before I would proceed further, I felt that question should be settled by the court because of the potential of such 

question arising. I myself however did not feel there was such a privilege." 

 

 Tr., Vol. 11, pp. 1561-62 (emphasis added). 

 
  Q. And in that conversation, did she present to you a situation in which she was seeking your legal advice?  
 
  A. In a very broad sense, yes. 
 
  Q. And, to use your words, in a very broad sense, did you give her any advice?  
 
  A. If by `advise' you mean did I give. 
 
  Q. Yes or no, sir? 

 

   A. Sir, I don't know if you mean by the word `advice' you mean legal advice or what you mean by that word. 
  
  Q. Did you answer a question? 

 
  A. I answered a number of questions. I also propounded a number of things not in regard to questions. 

 
  Q. And did you answer questions as a lawyer?  
 
  A. Again, I think that you are asking. 

 
  Q. Yes or no? 

 
  A. I cannot answer that one yes or no.  
 
  Q. You don't know? 
 

A. Well, I know, sir, what my answer will be. That is an ambiguous question in my own mind if I understand it correctly. I 
was a lawyer at that point in time; therefore any answer I give, I would give in a physical status as an attorney. I had 
declined to take her case, and I had told her I would not take her case. In my own mind I was not answering those 
questions as her attorney, if that's your question.



 

 
 
 

 Q. Sir, I didn't ask you if you were her attorney. It's quite obvious that you are not. What I asked you was, when she 

proposed this problem, a legal problem she had, did you answer her and tell her in your opinion what she should do? Yes 

or no? 

 

 A. Some of questions she asked, I answered in a legal form; yes, sir.   

Q. Did you ever tell her what you thought she should do? 

A. Yes, but I think most of those were in a non-legal sense. 

Tr., Vol. 11, pp. 1586-88. 

After the trial court ruled against the claim of attorney client privilege, and after the prosecutor had examined Mr. 

Aldridge, on cross examination Mr. Aldridge was asked concerning his statement about black-market babies. This 

revealed that Mrs. Iwakiri had said nothing whatever to him about black-market adoptions, or anything whatever in the 

nature of his volunteered remarks as to what he did not handle: 

 

Q. In that first phone conversation with Mrs. Iwakiri, she told you that she had an adoption situation she wanted to talk to 

you about; is that correct? 

 

A. Yes, sir. 

 
Q. And your very first answer to her was that you don't deal in black market adoptions; is that correct? 
 
A. My answer to that particular statement of hers, yes, sir. I explained to her about not dealing in that sort of thing, yes, 
sir. 
 
Q. Because you were concerned about some problem you had had in the past, getting involved in something you weren't 
really for, right, more or less? 
 
 A. No, sir. I believe that's in reference to a later point in the conversation when I was telling her that I would not take the 
case until I had examined the facts. At that initial point that you are referring to, as far as thinking about adoption, I and 
other attorneys that I was aware of in the State of Idaho, had been approached by a person who at first appeared 
legitimate in terms of having some form of adoption service, and at least in my own mind I later determined was in fact 
trying to black market babies. I was very concerned about that and I thought perhaps that word had been spread that 
those were available and that that's what that phone call was about. 
 
 Q. You yourself had been involved with a lady that you later, at least in your own mind, felt was trying to go through 
black market babies with you; isn't that correct? 
 
 A. I had not been involved. I had had one phone call from that lady, an initial contact phone call. I had done nothing 
whatsoever with her other than have the one phone call. 

 
Tr., Vol. 13, pp. 1719-20. 
 
He made no claim whatever to having terminated the conversation leading to a potential representation, and conceded 
his volunteered statement as to what adoption he didn't want was premature: 
 
Q. Well, I'm using your term, `black market babies.' Would you consider the conversation you had with Mrs. Iwakiri 
involving black market babies? 
 
A. As it turned out, no, sir. I simply brought that up right at the beginning so that if it was something she had in mind, we 
could stop the whole thing right there. I probably interjected that a touch early. I should have asked her the question first.



 

 

 

 Tr., Vol. 13, pp. 1720-21 (emphasis added). 

 
Nevertheless, and notwithstanding his voir dire examination above set forth, and now testifying not to the judge but to 

the jury, he said in effect that the prolonged interview, which he could have cut off at any time by merely clicking down 

the receiver on his phone, was out of curiosity: 

 

 Q. You were interested enough in this conversation to make sure she called you back, right? 

 
 A. I was curious as to what she did, what her decision was, because she had indicated she didn't know what she was 

going to do. I also told her that I thought she should take a look at the criminal involvement, and I was curious as to 

whether she was going to do something there. 

 

 Q. You have also told us that at least in your own mind she was never your client?   

 A. In terms of my office procedure, no, I did not regard her as a client in that sense.   

 Q. Didn't you think you were concealing a murder and a kidnapping then? 

 A. No, sir. I didn't think I was concealing anything. At that point in time my understanding of the attorney-client privilege 

as it existed was that I could not say anything to anybody about any conversation she had had with me; therefore, I was 

affirmatively barred from doing anything about that." 

 

Tr., Vol. 13, pp. 1721-22 (emphasis added). 

 
The importance of the misstatement in the State's brief cannot be over-emphasized. It very well could have led to a 

miscarriage of justice. The disturbing factor is that it purports to be based upon a reading of the record, but the record is 

contrary. Taken in its totality, there could hardly be a clearer case of an attorney interviewing a potential client. 

 

Mr. Aldridge, an attorney giving the appearance of being compelled to testify against a person who had been 

interviewed at length by him when she sought to employ him for an adoption. Any attorney of even limited trial 

experience will recognize the devastating effect such testimony would have. The prosecutor minced no words in his 

summation to the jury: 

 

That brings us to attorney Robert Aldridge. Robert Aldridge took the stand and you had adequate opportunity to 

evaluate him. 

 

He spent a couple of days on the stand telling you about his involvement in this case. Before you evaluate his 

testimony, look carefully at that man, consider carefully where he comes from in this world, consider carefully his bias 

or prejudice in this case, consider what he has to gain or lose, consider if he has anything to gain or lose from spending 

parts of his short life in three and four day blocks testifying in courtrooms in California and in Boise. 

 

He told you about two telephone conversations that he had had with the defendant Juanita Iwakiri. She had called him 

and told him that, My name is Tiny, Juanita Iwakiri. He had written that down. 

 

He recalls the McKinney Street address and he recalls her telling initially about her sister and her boyfriend had brought 

some children up from California, that the natural father was looking for the children and so were the California police.



  
 

 

 

She then told him that the children had actually been kidnapped ultimately during the course of that phone 

conversation that he indicates was long that he told you about. 

 

And he finally told her that, I wouldn't touch this case with a ten foot pole. 

 

He talked to her, indicated to her that it was important that she consider the criminality of what she was doing. He told 

her that if she knew what she said she knew, and he told you that she rambled and he questioned whether or not, 

since the story changed so much as she told it during the course of this conversation, he wasn't sure exactly what it 

was she was telling, but he recalls that the man had actually murdered his wife and taken the two kids and that the 

defendant, Juanita Iwakiri, wanted to proceed with this adoption while the sister was gone. 

 

He indicated to her, `Well, we can't do it that way. It just doesn't work. I can't do that and nobody can do that for you. 

Are you sure you want to do this? Is the natural father, the father of these children, looking for them?' 

 

She said, `Yes. Yes, he is, so are the California police.' 

 

He told her that she should think very seriously about this, very seriously about notifying the authorities. 

 

She called back and they had a second conversation some weeks later. She talked about a trip that she was involved 

in where the children had been retrieved. 

 

She told Bob Aldridge, I'm not going to call the police.' And as you recall, she said to him, `I'm afraid the one child is 

sick. There is some difficulty with the medicine there.' 

 

He indicated to her at that time that she should take care of the matter and assist in this by doing something with the 

police anonymously. She said, `No, I'm not going to do that.' 

 

In fact, he recalled words to the effect that she told him, `I'm going to find a hole and crawl in it.' And that's what she 

did, that's what she did. 

 

Bob Aldridge told you from the stand that he has searched his conscience about what should have done about that, 

about the fact that if he hadn't taken his obligation as an attorney-client obligation seriously and done something at that 

point in time back in 1977, the summer of 1977, that those little girls might be with their father now. 

 

"I thank you for your attention to my argument. I will have another opportunity this afternoon to discuss matters that Mr. 

Wyman brings up with you. Thank you." 

 

It would be difficult to conjure the image of a jury which would not have convicted Mrs. Iwakiri after hearing that 

summation of what Mr. Aldridge's testimony proved against her. It established that she knew that the children had 

been kidnapped, and he, Mr. Aldridge, the attorney, had declared her criminally involved. As the State urges, it does 

not need the testimony of Rebecca Boyer — not when it had the testimony of Mr. Aldridge. 



 


